
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on October 1, 2019 at 7:30 p.m. in the Municipal 
Office Building, 3 Primrose Street.          
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
R. Harriman-Stites, Vice Chair   A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    R. Bienkowski (absent) 
D. Leidlein       5  Staff 
J. Vouros           2  Public 
A. Clure                                      2  Press   

 D. Delia  
 
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Mrs. Ku clarified that the discussion of Policy 9240 should be listed as Board Member 
Professional Development instead of Meeting with Town Boards and Commissions. 
Also, she would like to remove the discussion of the enrollment study because  
Mr. Bienkowski could not be here tonight and he has been doing the work with the contractor on 
the study.  There were no objections. 
 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda  
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda 
which includes the resignation of Lianne Cohagen and the correspondence report.  Mr. Cruson 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
Item 4 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Ku reminded the Board of the upcoming CABE conference and to let  
Kathy June know if they were interested in attending.  She visited the Legislative offices to talk 
about Newtown’s experience in changing the school start times because the State is discussing 
that as a statewide initiative.  She thanked Dr. Rodrigue, Mr. Bienkowski and Mr. Gerbert for 
attending the Board of Finance meeting and presenting the Board of Education’s CIP for 
approval.  They also made the request for money to be deposited in the non-lapsing fund which 
was approved.  The changes to the CIP policy were discussed.  There would be a non-meeting 
after tonight’s meeting regarding the teacher negotiations. 
 
Mr. Vouros inquired about what was said regarding school starts times at the State level. 
Mrs. Ku said that in California their legislation does not allow any school to open earlier than  
8 a.m.  No one proposed anything so they are considering what people come up with.  Two-
thirds of the discussion was about health concerns.  She told them it was a successful change 
for us. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Rodrigue provided an update on school facilities work with much of the major work being 
completed.  The Sandy Hook lighting controller screen has been ordered, boiler repairs at Head 
O’Meadow have been completed, as well as the high school stadium sandblasting work.  She 
thanked Mr. Gerbert for doing an excellent job in getting things done.  The Better Day Café is 
running at the Community Center and is incredible to observe.  The Special Education Action 
Steps are in progress and the administration and staff will attend a meeting to share what we 
are experiencing.  A great deal of professional development is being offered and we completed  
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an audit of the entire district with respect to our services.  A social worker was moved from 
Sandy Hook to the middle school and we hired a speech/language pathologist for the pre-
school.     
 
Dr. Rodrigue worked with SEPTO over the summer.  The SPED PTA is working to support 
parents and fund-raise.  Agendas will also be prepared for each meeting.  We are ensuring that 
the appropriate assessments reach the correct parents and information is shredded after PPTs.  
Mrs. Petersen worked with the administration and staff regarding confidentiality and the 
handling of sensitive information.  There will be updates in November with staff and 
administrators.  
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked that regarding the implementation of agendas for these meetings if  
Dr. Rodrigue would bring the Board evidence that the items were discussed.  The Board 
received a communication from a parent and wanted to know that when students are outplaced 
if the parents can continue to receive district communications. 
Dr. Rodrigue said normally they do not but we should be able to include them and would let her 
know. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the Policy Committee is working to get the 9000 series in place to be 
able to have a comprehensive Board packet ready before December. 
 
Mr. Vouros said in the last Curriculum and Instruction Committee meeting they discussed 
foreign language in the elementary schools and there will be a discussion on how it will look 
moving to grades five and six.  At some point there will be extensive talk about how this 
program will be assessed.  Projected final completion date for math 6-plus and math 7 and 8 will 
be done by the end of this school year.  Tonight we have the ELA self-study. 
 
Student Reports: 
Mr. Chand reported that the Link Crew hosted an ice cream social for students before the 
football game.  The open house was last month with HHA students helping parents find their 
way around the building.  Some of the school organizations set up information tables for parent 
to inform them of the opportunities for students. 
Ms. Jojo reported that students were able to meet with various club leaders and sign up for the 
groups they were interested in hosted by Peer Leadership. 
Mr. Chand stated that Newtown’s GSA Club hosted Ally week with a different event each day.  
This has spread awareness about the LGBTQ community. 
Ms. Jojo said that last Tuesday the AP Environmental students went to Long Island Sound 
where they had a scavenger hunt and tested water quality and compared it to the Pootatuck 
River.  
Mr. Chand said Sunday they welcomed the Chinese delegation with 18 students and two 
teachers.   
Ms. Jojo reported that seniors and juniors had the chance to hear about colleges in the career 
center. 
 
Mr. Clure attended the open house and thanked the staff for a tremendous job. 
 
Item 5 – Old Business 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 9000 Roles of Board 
members as in the Board packet.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
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Mrs. Harriman-Stites noted that a revised version of this policy was give to the Board tonight.  
Mrs. Ku and Mr. Delia had suggested changes to that sentence.  Mrs. Ku’s revision to #7 is “The  
Board will receive reports of retirements and resignations and will act on terminations when 
required by statute or contract.” 
 
Mr. Delia’s suggested change in that sentence is “The Board is responsible for approving 
resignations and retirements through the consent agenda.  The Board is responsible for acting 
on terminations when necessary and will be informed about terminations through executive 
session.” 
 
The difference in the two adjustments is whether the Board will approve resignations and 
retirements.  Both Dr. Rodrigue and Mrs. Ku spoke to legal counsel and they suggested  
Mrs. Ku’s language. 
 
Mr. Delia just wants the Board to be informed.  It’s important we know when people are 
resigning and to celebrate retirements.  He asked what receiving reports meant in Mrs. Ku’s 
wording.   
 
Mrs. Ku said that would address how we want to receive the information such as in the 
superintendent’s report or weekly email. 
Mr. Delia didn’t need to know the names or read the letter, but just know the number who 
resigned in a period of time. 
 
Mrs. Ku feels it’s a good practice to keep track of that information so we could continue the 
practice currently but voting on them is the difficult part.   
Mr. Cruson felt there should be some sort of time period on receiving the reports. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites agreed with both Mr. Delia and Mr. Cruson and would say to receive 
terminations also because that is an area we are caught flat footed a lot.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein said with a resignation or retirement the letter can be shared in public.  If someone 
is terminated she was not sure if it was legal to discuss in public. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said it’s a fine line with terminations because things could be in place such as a 
hearing.  It could have many layers.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites wants a conversation with the Board that something is happening. 
Dr. Rodrigue said if our attorney says it’s the time to release information it would be given to the 
Board.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites feels the policy needs to have something about communication with the 
Board and sharing information when appropriate. 
 
Mrs. Ku stated that our Board attorney and CABE said that it’s not something to share with the 
Board.  It puts us at risk for sharing information that should not be shared. 
 
Mr. Clure suggested excluding termination from that paragraph. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites was not suggesting the Board has a say in terminations.  
 
Mr. Delia said the policy should state that terminations would be shared only if necessary.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said we need to be informed of what is happening but tell us when it’s 
finished. 
 
Mr. Vouros said it works well for him so he doesn’t need to know what is happening. 
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Mrs. Leidlein prefers to get comments from CABE on this language and doesn’t want to put the 
Superintendent into a predicament.   She was not in favor of requiring the Superintendent to 
report terminations to the Board.  We can receive the reports monthly and not as part of the 
consent agenda.    
Mrs. Ku would send it to CABE and our legal counsel.  We won’t vote on retirements and retires 
and continue to get them at every Board meeting.   
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to table the motion until the next meeting.  Mr. Delia seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – New Business 
ELA Self-Study: 
Dr. Rodrigue said the original study was done four years ago.  
Mrs. Uberti thanked Ms. Papalia, Mrs. Marks and Dr. Longobucco for their leadership in this 
study.  They met regularly last year.  The presentation summarizes the work to date and the 
next steps moving forward. 
 
Mrs. Papalia and Mrs. Marks reported that the goal of the study aligned the K-12 curriculum and 
practices that develop skilled readers and writers, provide effective implementation of the K-12 
curriculum, ensure professional development to support district instructional models and 
programs, address grammar and spelling instruction, provide tiered support, have consistent 
reading homework expectations, and evaluate the effectiveness of district-wide writing 
instruction.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites appreciated how they used data to provide helpful information that will 
have an impact on our budget.   
Mrs. Leidlein noted that Readers and Writers Workshop wasn’t mentioned and asked if it would 
continue to be part of the curriculum development.  
 
Mrs. Marks said it was in an area in the original self-study and is still part of the process. 
Ms. Papalia said it is imbedded in our curriculum work so this report was our next steps to move 
forward. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if we were getting rid of Words Their Way.  
Ms. Papalia said that Fundations would be in grade two and Words Their Way in grades three 
and four. 
Mr. Delia asked about the higher grades. 
Mrs. Uberti said the next step will be looking at grades three and four and the transition to fifth 
grade.  Implementing Words Their Way is challenging and we will look at what we will do next. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked how the move to high school was progressing. 
Mrs. Marks said we’ve been meeting with middle school and high school teachers regarding 
reading units to help students have more of a variety to read.   
Mr. Vouros asked what they are doing in eighth grade to get ready for high school. 
 
Ms. Papalia said we are ensuring they have shared experience in their reading class and 
independent reading.  There is a club model and partnership model. 
 
Mrs. Ku said the 2017 report mentioned a need for supplies and she asked how our libraries 
were for Readers Workshop. 
Mrs. Uberti said they are adequate at all levels.   
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Mrs. Ku requested the presentation be sent to the Board and thanked them for this report. 
 
BOE Budget Goals for 2020-2021: 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education approve the Board of 
Education Budget Goals for 2020-2021.  Mr. Cruson seconded.    
Mrs. Ku said these were revised from last year and took one item off that wasn’t appropriate for 
this year. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the piece about ensuring money for mental health is very important 
along with special education items.  She asked if we could combine the special education 
contingency with funding so it’s all in one place. 
 
Mr. Clure was concerned that someone would think these are in a priority order and suggested 
having a footnote saying that they are in no particular order.   
 
Mr. Delia asked if the Board would consider adding an item about curriculum as a priority. 
The Board and Dr. Rodrigue agreed that should be added.  Mr. Delia would develop one and 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites would combine the funding items. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved to postpone the discussion to the next meeting.   
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Church Hill Road Property: 
Mrs. Ku said in April 2009 there was a Board discussion about this property.  The Board sent a 
letter to the Board of Selectman to look into purchasing this property for the safety and security 
of Hawley School.  We are talking about the difficulty we have with the HVAC process and the 
difficulty with the equipment needed on the small property.  The means of egress is important.  
The cafeteria has never been a full cafeteria.  The other issue is parking at Hawley.  Parents 
often park across the street.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue said Dan Rosenthal would bring it to the Board of Selectman. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said a number of parents mentioned this to her.  It is definitely worth 
exploring but we need a cost benefit analysis done to show it’s appropriate.  The issues will not 
go away and the elementary enrollment is increasing.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein said these reasons were brought up years ago.  There are still concerns regarding 
the travel pattern on the property.  It makes sense to look into this more deeply and have a 
study done.   
 
Mr. Vouros said parking in the back in the afternoon is problematic because the lines are across 
the parking lot.  Safety is a big concern.  If purchased, the buses can be reconfigured so they 
can go around the building.  We could also look at putting in a cafeteria.  If we had a child with 
disabilities there is a concern about how they would get to the cafeteria.  People have asked if 
we have cameras on that side of the building. 
 
Mrs. Ku stated we could ask the First Selectman to look into it and have our reasons in writing. 
Dr. Rodrigue agreed that we need a rationale.  It may not be the perfect timing but we need to 
look at the enrollment study first and at the traffic patterns and how they have changed.   
 
Mrs. Ku said that in 2009 the Board made a motion to have the Superintendent send a letter to 
the First Selectman suggesting that there may be use for that property and suggested making a 
motion to do so.  
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Mr. Vouros asked what became of that. 
Dr. Rodrigue was told that the Board of Selectman was interested but the sequence of events is 
not clear.  It was discussed in executive session. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if we owned the land Hawley School is on. 
Mr. Cruson said we don’t own the fields in the back.  The Hawley Fund is specific on use of the 
money. 
Mrs. Ku said it’s up to the Board of Selectman and the Legislative Council to do any property 
purchasing.    
 
Mr. Delia wants to know the purpose of the purchase before asking anyone to investigate 
purchasing the land.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites understood it was for parking and reconfiguration of the driveway but was 
not sure about the cafeteria piece. 
 
Mrs. Ku said the piece about the cafeteria was that it was not a full cafeteria like in other 
schools.  The land would allow us to build. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites hesitates to put too many parameters around it. It’s hard to say we want to 
build a building on the property.  It’s alright to send a letter but even if it’s not appropriate at this 
time there’s nothing wrong with figuring out the cost. 
Mr. Cruson said there would be costs for demolition and what we want to put on the land to 
make usable for whatever purpose. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to send a letter to the First Selectman suggesting that there may 
be use for the property at 27 Church Hill Road to enhance the safety of students at Hawley 
School and that we would like further discussions with the Town, the Board of Education and 
Parks and Rec.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  
 
Mr. Delia asked if there was any data to support purchasing this land that would enhance the 
safety of Hawley School. 
Mrs. Ku said Hawley comes right up against the property.  The concern by parents is how we 
keep track of what goes on there which is a safety issue. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the safety piece is more about the traffic in the parking lot.  Maybe  
Mr. Moretti should come to a meeting and look for a way to ease the dismissal process. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked if we should postpone this given these questions. 
Mr. Delia had more questions such as the plan for the land, the anticipated cost beyond that and 
the concern for asbestos if we tear down the building.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the letter is just saying there is property for sale which could be an 
education benefit to Hawley School and if this was a viable option.  All decisions on the 
purchase would not be under our purview.  We need to know if there is any appetite on the 
Board of Selectman or Legislative council on moving forward. 
 
Mr. Cruson said the letter makes our case as to why we want them to look at it.  We have to 
make a strong case for this.  He would like us to have a clear picture of what we want in this 
letter. 
Dr. Rodrigue will compose the letter and share it with the Board.  The items have to do with 
security and traffic patterns.  What we can’t do is get so far ahead in possible building.   
Mrs. Ku directed the Superintendent to write the draft letter to be reviewed by the Board. 
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MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to rescind the motion.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Policies: 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites reviewed the policies for first read.  
9100 – addresses the officers of the Board. 
9110 – to be rescinded because it is restated in the Town Charter. 
9125 – Attorney – added Newtown. 
9140 – Appointments – this is if a special meeting needs a Board member to attend. 
9221 – Filling Vacancies – this makes it clearer. 
9230 – Orientation of Board Members – added wording to make more sense. 
Mrs. Ku said that CABE has a new member orientation and they will come to us. 
9240 – Professional Development needed clarified language. 
9260 – Rescinding Board Member Protections 
 
Minutes of September 17, 2019: 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of 
September 17, 2019.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Leidlein)   
Motion passes. 
 
Item 7 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.   
 
Item 8 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:35 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
             Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
          Secretary 
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